



MINUTES OF MEETING OF WAREHAM PLANNING BOARD

Date of Meeting:  June 1, 2009
I. CALL MEETING TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 P.M.

      II.  ROLL CALL


Members present:  George T. Barrett, Chairman


         Michael Baptiste, Vice Chairman


         Alan Slavin, Clerk


         Charles Klueber




Member Absent:     Mary Davey Morley
Also Present:

Walter Cruz, BOS Liaison




Dan Bremser, Hancock Associates

III. PRELIMINARY BUSINESS

A. Site Plan Approval for 2701 Cranberry Highway – Standard Repair.

It was stated the Board was planning to approve it, however, there were points brought up, i.e., site line, fence, screening for the residential area behind it, etc.  

Mr. Slavin asked re: the area where a car would be pulling out.  He stated there is a pretty good drop substantially from the street to the actual property.  Mr. Baptiste stated the road is lower than the property, but not at that point where the berm as indicated by Mr. Slavin.  They were going to originally build up that front even more as a protection, but that would be even worse.  He stated the berm should be kept to a minimum for visibility and one of the suggestions he had strongly made was to cut back because it was going to be facing to the right in the natural state because all it is is dead pine and dead growth.  Mr. Slavin stated the right side is not bad, it is the left side which is a concern.  One of the neighbors in the back that had concerns were quite happy/pleased that a fence would be stopping the cut thru because the subdivision is there and a water easement that goes into that subdivision is in the back.  
Chairman Barrett stated it looks, from the landscape plan, that plantings in that berm are backing up back far enough from the roadway to give you some site line.  Additionally, Hydrangeas and plantings are indicated on the plan.  
Mr. Baptiste stated the driveway is perpendicular to the road, the curb is upstream.  Mr. Slavin suggested to leave it open from a safety point.  Mr. Baptiste stated on the original plan it shows landscaping on the right-hand side facing the road, the modification shows it on the left side.  Chairman Barrett clarified and indicated the landscaping is on both sides with some vegetation.  Discussion ensued.  
Mr. Klueber indicated that a plan could say one thing.  It’s close to the side of the building.  Mr. Baptiste stated this is a lot better than the original site. Chairman Barrett informed the Board that the plan is dated 3-6-09, revised through 4-21-09. 

The standard site plan conditions for the site plan approval are;

· No reference to Form N.

· No work should be done after 7 P.M. & no Sundays or Holidays.

· Applicant/developer shall adhere to the landscape plan dated 4-21-09, street trees do not apply.

· Site lighting shall be shielded to prevent direct light overflow and spillage to surrounding properties.

· No direct lighting on abutting properties unless abutter consents to such direct light in writing and such statement shall be made part of the approval package.

· Exterior lighting shall be decreased by 50% one hour after closing.

· Approvals and conditions from all other applicable Town Boards and Departments, Commissions and State Agencies will be made part of these conditions.

· All construction inspection fees will be paid by the applicant/developer including consulting engineers, etc., this also has approval by the Conservation Commission and the Water Department.  
· Conditions set forth by the Fire Department will be made part of these conditions.  

MOTION:
Mr. Baptiste moved the Board approve the site plan for 2701 Cranberry Highway with the specified conditions.  Mr. Klueber seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)
MOTION:
Mr. Klueber moved that a copy of the approved plan for 2701 Cranberry Highway is to be recorded at the Registry of Deeds & a copy of the recorded plan is to be submitted to the Planning Department prior to the issuance of a building permit.  
VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)

The Board proceeded to endorse the site plan approval and conditions for the property located at 2701 Cranberry Highway.
B. The Woods at Great Neck subdivision - Performance Bond
Present before the Board:
Mr. Albert Santos

Mr. Santos stated he is the applicant.  He noted that a Form F covenant of record on this site pre-existed prior to Mr. Santos purchasing this property.  It was purchased by Mr. Santos via a foreclosure deed approx. one year ago.

The Form F covenant was extended two times by the Board.  Presently, the second extension is about to expire.  Thus, Mr. Santos is asking what options there are.
Mr. Santos stated approx. 90% of the infrastructure work that is covered by the Form F covenant has been completed.  He asked the Board to approve a performance bond (which is a cash bond) of which he has a check to take cash as a security for the remaining portion of the work under that Form F covenant which as of today is $96,030.00.  This amount is based on the most recent engineering review done by the Town’s firm (Hancock Associates).  Thus, what Mr. Santos is proposing is to have a standard performance bond and the way he has structured it, it will take the place of the Form F covenant.  So, by virtue of recording this performance bond, it will allow the Form F to lapse and sit in its place.  He would like to attach an exhibit of the remaining schedule from Hancock Associates which shows what is remaining.  As he understands it, all of that work is the last to be done; which is bringing the roadway to finish grade, raising the manholes, the 20% contingency and some clean up.  In all reality, this work is not going to get done until the 20th house has been built or sold. He is suggesting a three-year term on this so for some reason within the next three years this isn’t completed (meaning the roadway), he can forfeit the security and have the Town complete it (or Mr. Santos would just undertake it so he can have the cash released).  
Mr. Santos stated there is an existing option contract between Cape Street Realty (the owner) and a developer and it appears that in terms of projection and resale’s at this point, it is going to likely build out well before that three-year time period.   He feels three years is both reasonable and acceptable to have just in case.  

Mr. Santos asked the Board to consider his proposal.   He would like to see this bond be put in place as soon as possible.   The conditions relative to the lot releases would be released, therefore allowing Mr. Santos to start construction.  
Chairman Barrett stated the previous suggestion was Mr. Santos wanted it split up between the landscaping and the roadway (figuring the landscape would be done so a reduction in the bond would be requested).  It’s already done.  Mr. Santos is talking about the roadway component and again the raising of the manholes.  The amount of security that Mr. Santos has written a check for is representative of the last inspection.  
Mr. Slavin asked re:  the paving end & will it be oil based.  He noted oil base pricing is rapidly increasing & he expressed concern re:  the dollar amount whereas this may not be a sufficient deposit if the Town ever had to do it.  He understands that 20% is reserved for this.  The actual estimate was $56,000.00 which was for the binder, sidewalk and finish.  Mr. Santos stated only the finish is needed.  The binder is done and the sidewalk is half done.  
Chairman Barrett stated he doesn’t know how much more engineering work is required, but the applicant has a $10,000.00 quote on that and the engineer is about half way done now.  Mr. Santos stated the city of New Bedford and Town of Dartmouth, they will take an irrevocable letter of credit so he assumes the Town of Wareham would as well.  He has talked to the Treasurer & Town Counsel and the Town did not want to accept the irrevocable letter of credit & he has to come up with the cash. 
Mr. Santos spoke re:  if 15 lots are sold based on projections alone, he should have ten this year.   If 15 are sold, he can finish it after 15 lots are sold.  

Mr. Santos informed the Board that Long Built Homes has an option.  They have a 12-month option that’s renewable every year based on performance so his estimates are a minimum six lots per year to build. Discussion ensued.  
It was stated the way the performance bond is drafted, it will take the place of the Form F covenant which means the release of all the lots in that project in exchange of $96,000.000.  Mr. Santos would record this and the way it is drafted it takes the place of the Form F covenant.  He feels the majority of the work has been completed and it’s a fair exchange to get rid of that Lot Release schedule. He doesn’t think the Town can get any better form of security.  The Board by virtue of signing this document will supercede the Form F covenant (on file) and will also preserve the applicant’s and his client’s rights.  
Mr. Baptiste commented that working with the applicant puts houses on the map, tax dollars in the coffers, etc.   

MOTION:
Mr. Baptiste moved the Board accept the cash bond in lieu of and to supercede the Form F covenant (the performance bond is in the amount of $96,030.00) for the Woods at Great Neck subdivision.  Mr. Klueber seconded.  
VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)
Discussion continued re:  this subdivision.  Date will be May 30, 2012 (refer to Section 7) and documents are for Cape Street Realty LLC.  Lots listed shall be Lot(s) 1 thru 20.  Plans prepared by GAF Engineering, Inc. for Easecat dated revised thru August 22, 2009.
Noted and for the record:  Exhibit A – estimate prepared by Hancock dated June 1, 2009 describing the scope of work and how the $96,030.00 was arrived at.  

MOTION:
M. Baptiste moved the Board accept the covenant placed on the subdivision known as “The Woods at Great Neck” and for the release of Lots 1 thru 20 and Parcel A.  Mr. Klueber seconded.
VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)
C.  Rosemary Lane.
Chairman Barrett stated the Bank of Canton, which now owns the subdivision, was informally asked for some sort of commitment for the completion of the road and the Board did get a letter from them. 

D.  Pre-construction Meetings.

Chairman Barrett informed the Board of the need to have pre-construction meetings.  Dan Bremser (Hancock Associates) has said it is good to sit down and explain the format.  There is nothing new since the last time which was with Chuck Gricus.  He indicated the Board will commence these meetings when the opportunity comes.
E. 361 Main Street.
It was stated there is an issue because the plans that were endorsed by the Zoning Board are not the same as the plans submitted to the Conservation Commission.  The parking spaces have changed, & there are issues w/ their location, drainage, etc.  There are issues with the property line on the westerly side.  The Zoning Board did approve with the condition that any changes would have to go back to the Zoning Board.  
Mr. Baptiste stated that various Boards and Committees should work together in harmony, however, things have changed.  Mr. Klueber stated he cannot understand why the project does not have to comply with ADA re:  putting in an elevator.  Chairman Barrett stated he doesn’t think ADA applies to a residential complex.  Mr. Baptiste stated if it’s rental property, it is considered commercial.  
Mr. Klueber and Mr. Slavin expressed concern re: handicapped accessibility and the handicapped parking, for instance, if a resident lives on the 2nd or 3rd floor and became disabled, they would have to move out because there is no handicap access.  The handicapped parking and access is for the bottom level only and there is no way to get up to the 2nd or 3rd floor.  Mr. Bremser explained this is why it is called a mixed use; commercial on the 1st floor and residential on the 2nd.  He has seen others just recently that do not have elevators to the 2nd floor.  He told the Board he would look into this and send an email to the Planning Board secretary.  
Discussion ensued re:  the joint meeting to take place with the Zoning Board.  Chairman Barrett stated it is his understanding that the commercial tenant they have for the 1st floor, their lease states they have to be in by July 1st.  He believes they are constructing in phases and currently they are doing demo work.  
Asphalt prices were discussed with the Board by Mr. Bremser who stated we are going into a period now where economically, people are saying that double digit inflation is going to be here real fast.  That’s why he was asking if the Town has ever done a mix of a cash bond with still keeping a lot release.  He stated if there is inflation and cash is worth less dollars going forward then hopefully, the piece of land that is kept is the carrot on the stick and the developer says he wants to get that lot and will eventually pick up.  He doesn’t want to be in a situation where the owners have to become realtors and try to sell the property, but he wants to keep enough so the incentive is there for the developer not to run away.  One of the things he would like to look into is if we do get into a period of inflation, the Treasurer could probably look at what to do with the money to put it into better interest drawing accounts and thus,you are not losing as much as being stuck in a ½% or whatever it is you are getting now and that is the Treasurers issue.  

Mr. Bremser stated there is nothing in the Wareham regulations that gives him direction in terms of how much of a contingency to put in.  When he first started doing bonds here there were a couple of times a bond was done for people and 20% was used.  The other option is using the MA Highway Dept. weighted average cost (using that and the prevailing wage).  The numbers he was coming up with are almost double what it costs developers to build.  Two or three of those were done here and the developers just built it.  He spoke with a couple of developers and engineers in different towns re: the cost complaint and the feeling is when a developer goes under, the town is not going to build it, the developer had a mortgage so the bank ends up owning it and putting it up for auction, and then you get a new developer in and he is doing the work, the only problem is if you let it release all the lots they are walking away, then the question becomes with that bond, so, this is what the PB has to wrestle with, how do you want to protect the town going forward.  
Chairman Barrett stated if the Town has to complete a subdivision, they can’t fix it.   They would have to put it out to bid, unless there is some mechanism that  could turn the funds over to a homeowner association and then fix it.  
Discussion ensued re:  existing incomplete subdivisions with bonds that have had partial releases and the funds remaining do not cover the work to be completed.  Mr. Baptiste suggested the Board look at the regulations and revise so the infrastructure is built and completed first.  Mr. Bremser stated it would be a good idea, whether it is holding lots or building the road and putting some type of description as to occupancy requirement so the Building Inspector has another checkbox before releasing the final occupancy permit.  This way the owner of the individual property is responsible for his contractors.  
Chairman Barrett indicated that as far as holding a lot, he doesn’t know how easily the Town can cash that in.  Surety sounds good, but only until you have to use it.  
Mr. Bremser asked for direction from the Board.  He noted that keeping it at 20% for the time being as a contingency, the Board should think of keeping $10,000 - $15,000 dollars that would be held until the road is taken by the Town so that everything will get finished.  
Mr. Bremser stated also, Wareham Crossing called and they are looking to do a minor modification. Under the Zoning Bylaw and approval of W/S Development, the Town Planner could ok without having to come back before the Board.  Since there is no Town Planner, they should come informally before the Board and ask what the Board would like them to do.  There is no mechanism for Hancock Associates to say yes.  This is minor and it qualifies.  Unless Hancock Associates is given the authority to do that, Mr. Bremser stated they could if the Board wants.  He has not seen any plans yet, however, he is aware of the want to put up kiosks.  Chairman Barrett said that the 20% contingency is good, but he thinks the Board needs to be a bit more conservative on our bond releases.  
IV. PUBLIC HEARINGS
     (NONE)
V. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARINGS

     (NONE)
VI. OTHER BUSINESS
          (NONE)
VII. ADJOURNMENT
MOTION:
Mr. Slavin moved to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Klueber seconded.
VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)
Attest:  __________________________


Alan Slavin, Clerk


WAREHAM PLANNING BOARD

Date minutes approved: _____________________

Date copy sent to Town Clerk: ________________
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